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Madam Chair and members of the Committee, thank you for the opportunity to provide 
testimony in support of HB 124 – Occupational Safety and Health Standards to Protect 
Employees – Aerosol Transmissible Diseases and COVID-19. My name is Donna S. Edwards, 
and I am the President of the Maryland State and DC AFL-CIO. On behalf of the 340,000 union 
members in the state of Maryland, I offer the following comments.  
 
Since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, in February 2020, Maryland workers have been 
on the frontlines in combatting the health and economic impact of the coronavirus. In workplaces 
around the State, from grocery stores to hotels and restaurants, from social services offices to 
prisons, from transportation to health care facilities, workers have borne the brunt of the effects 
of this deadly virus, oftentimes with conflicting information and minimal procedures on how to 
stay safe in the workplace.  
 
Far too many workers put their lives at risk because employers did not provide adequate 
protections and protocols to keep workers safe. Maryland’s workers deserve to be safe at work, 
to have enforceable and consistent safety rules and protocols while performing their work duties.  
 
In May 2020, The Maryland State and D.C. sent a letter signed by over 60 labor leaders 
requesting that the Governor implement an Emergency Temporary Standard (ETS) through 
executive action, compelling MOSH to promulgate regulations to provide safe working 
conditions around the State. That letter is attached to this testimony. Supporting and echoing our 
request, dozens of Doctors and Health Officials, as well as numerous advocacy groups submitted 
their own letters to the Governor imploring him to do the same. 
 

   

  
  



Our call for the health and safety of workers went completely unanswered, while Virginia’s 
Governor acted by implementing an ETS in the Commonwealth. HB 124 is the answer to the 
Governor’s inaction, as it directs the State to develop and implement an Emergency Temporary 
Standard (ETS), that is industry specific. 
 
In addition to creating an ETS for the COVID-19 pandemic, the bill directs the Commissioner to 
establish a permanent occupational safety and health standard to protect employees from 
occupation exposure to aerosol transmissible diseases. Not only will we have consistency during 
these trying times, we will ensure that we plan appropriately for any public health-related 
emergencies due to infections disease in the future.  
 
COVID-19 caught us flat-footed and unprepared. We ask that you take the necessary steps to 
protect Maryland workers, and stand up for the dignity of their work and not just give them 
accolades for being heroes, but give them real protections and respect. 
 
We urge a favorable report on HB 124. 
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